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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

JUNE 4, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, and Mayor Waldo

Councilmembers late:
Richardson (arrived at 7:31 p.m.)

Staff present:
Recreation Supervisor Neal Block, Recreation Supervisor Russ Carmick, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Deputy Fire Chief Rich Johnson, Police Commander Macey, Police Commander Macias, Fire Chief Myers, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Marina Services Director Warburton

BUDGET STUDY SESSION

A. Police Department

Police Chief Hitchcock noted the Police Department budget includes some increases in staff salaries, fees paid to the County for animal control services, booking fees, and crime lab services.  CM Conway asked how much the City pays for animal control services each year.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger responded that the City will spend approximately $35,942 for 2006-07.

Police Chief Hitchcock advised that one of his administrative objectives was investigation of the possibility of forming a joint dispatch service with neighboring cities.  He said sharing of records and resources for processing inmates would be helpful for the cities.

CM Bologoff noted that San Francisco formed its own animal services group to hold hearings and conduct investigations.  Police Chief Hitchcock said the Humane Society provides a hearing officer.  

CM Bologoff asked about the possibility of police reserves.  Police Chief Hitchcock acknowledged that most cities were having difficulty recruiting reserves.  He said the law requires Level 1 reserves to have extensive academy training.  He recommended keeping the program open to reserves with lower skill levels.

CM Bologoff asked who supervised the work of the security personnel at the Marina.  Police Chief Hitchcock responded that supervisory responsibilities are shared between the Police Department and the Marina Services Director.

Referring to Page 111, Section A, CM Conway noted it would be more consistent to use “.5” instead of “½.”  He observed that the numbers of police officers, crossing guards, and clerical staff do not add up, and he pointed out discrepancies in the figures.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger provided the correct figures and clarified the positions.

Mayor Waldo pointed out that the first chart on Page 113 needs to be corrected because it reflects 104 percent of the budget.

Police Commander Macey and Police Commander Macias reviewed and discussed the Police Department’s objectives for administration.  Police Commander Macey talked about efforts to prepare for avian flu and other pandemics, and emergency preparedness training.  Police Commander Macias explained the new performance review system the department will be implementing.

CM Richardson asked about the status of Countywide earthquake preparedness efforts.  City Manager Holstine said City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault will discuss emergency preparedness as part of the Public Works Department’s budget presentation.

Mayor Waldo questioned the fluctuations in salary levels.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger explained that the differences are primarily due to the Police Chief’s retirement and part-time employment.

CM Bologoff asked about the property rental item.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the cost was for renting trailers.  He noted the decrease in 2008-09 assumes that the department will be relocated back into City Hall by then.

Police Commander Macey reviewed and discussed the Police Department’s objectives with respect to communications and records.  He said going to a joint dispatch system would require conversion of existing records, an activity to be considered in the planning process.  

CM Conway noted that performance percentages need to be inserted in the efficiency measures on Page 121.  

Police Commander Macias reviewed the Police Department’s patrols/reserves objectives.  She discussed implementation of a youth helmet campaign, a monthly in-house investigative newsletter by detectives, a bicycle safety rodeo at Lipman Middle School, and a Giants ticket giveaway during the summer related to seatbelt awareness.  She said the 2008-09 objectives include training canines in narcotic detection.

Councilmembers thanked Police Chief Hitchcock and the officers for their presentation.


B.
Fire Department
Fire Chief Myers said 2007-08 marks the fourth year under the North County Fire Authority three-city arrangement.  He noted the only substantial change in the proposed budget is a reduction in overtime, reflecting fewer injuries and better staffing.  He stated that the Fire Department has three bureaus, Operations, Administrative and Prevention Services Bureau, and Support Services, each of which is headed by a deputy fire chief.  

Fire Chief Myers reviewed and discussed the performance objectives beginning on Page 129.  He explained that the effectiveness measures are based on customer satisfaction surveys.  He added that this rate is typically 98 to 100 percent in Brisbane.  He noted the Fire Department undertakes CEV training, conducts annual inspections of commercial and multi-family buildings, responds to fire and medical emergencies within 4 minutes 90 percent of the time.

CM Barnes asked why the retiree health budget was being eliminated.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said departmental retiree health expenses are all being transferred to a Citywide account.  CM Conway suggested inserting an annotation with that explanation.

CM Bologoff asked about the professional services item on Page 127.  Fire Chief Myers said the cost covers the North County Fire Authority agreement and the contracted fire prevention inspector.  He clarified that the new fire engine is included in the equipment entry.

CM Conway asked about work shifts and staffing.  Fire Chief Myers said the Fire Department operates three shifts, and he described the staff positions.  He noted that the department is concerned about this year’s fire season and will be conducting extensive emergency planning exercises.  He advised that in the event of serious fires, Brisbane can count on assistance from other jurisdictions, but resources will be taxed during the next few months.   

Fire Chief Myers talked about a fire that occurred the previous weekend.  He said response helicopters arrived in about twenty minutes.

CM Conway asked if the California Department of Forestry was planning any controlled burns.  Fire Chief Myers stated that he did not think CDF would do any controlled burns.  

CM Richardson expressed her appreciation to all the members of the Fire Department staff for their dedication and good work.  Fire Chief Myers noted that Brisbane is fortunate to have a well-funded local fire station.

Councilmembers thanked Fire Chief Myers for his presentation.


C.
Marina

Marina Services Director Warburton reported that the Marina was functioning well with a full staff.  He said occupancy is being maintained at 88 percent, reflecting the Brisbane Marina’s customer service and amenities.  He emphasized the importance of the value the City provides to boaters in the form of restrooms, laundry facilities, improved access, and kayaking facilities.  He noted the department’s goals focus on maintenance, better customer service, updating regulations, and enhancing existing revenues.

Marina Services Director Warburton reviewed and discussed plans to develop a maintenance manual, install new electric meters, revise and refine the regulations, establish an online monthly payment system, increase credit card billings, solicit user feedback, and track responses to service requests.

CM Richardson asked why utility rates were going down in 2008-09.  Marina Services Director Warburton explained that the reduction reflects individual metering and passing on costs of utilities to boaters.  

CM Richardson asked what improvements were planned for 2007-08 and 2008-09.  Marina Services Director Warburton stated that during the first year, the lighting along the promenade needs to be replaced.  He noted the staff is considering the possibility of linking the area with the Bay Trail in conjunction with the Slough Estates project at Sierra Point.  He noted other improvements include removal of creosote-coated pilings, rebuilding the hazardous materials shed, and repairs to dock pilings.

CM Richardson asked about the status of liveaboards at the Marina.  Marina Services Director Warburton said there is one liveaboard, who is employed by the City as a police service aide to handle security around the docks.

CM Barnes asked why indirect costs were increasing in 2008-09.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said this item represents an increase in fixed assets.

CM Conway asked how many police service aides patrol the Marina.  Marina Services Director Warburton responded that there are a total of seven security people.

CM Conway recommended including the installation of electric meters in the departmental objectives.  Marina Services Director Warburton noted that the Council already approved purchase and installation of the power heads.  He said this project should be removed from the list on Page 228.

Councilmembers thanked Marina Services Director Warburton for his presentation.

At 8:42 p.m., the Council took a short recess.  Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 8:47 p.m.

D. Parks and Recreation Department
Parks and Recreation Director Skeels indicated that the Parks and Recreation Department’s proposed budget is basically the same as last year, although the Department will be taking on some new small projects.  He said the only significant change is addition of a ¼ position for special projects, to be combined with the ¾ position for a head lifeguard.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels reviewed the departmental objectives for administration and talked about promoting block parties and community interaction, online registration for classes, and revising policy and program manuals.

CM Barnes expressed concern about continuing to add programs without paring back on older offerings.  He observed that the Parks and Recreation Department does not generate revenues for the City.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the department evaluates its programs and operations on an ongoing basis, and classes are canceled if there are not enough participants.  CM Barnes said head count should not be the only factor.  He asked the staff to provide additional information on staff time, participation numbers, and changes in class offerings.

CM Barnes cautioned that the goal of 90 percent participation may be unrealistic.  He said he like all the other effectiveness measures.

City Manager Holstine said he and Administrative Services Director Schillinger will be looking more closely at the departmental performance objectives and how they are measured.

CM Richardson asked why there was a decrease in professional services on Page 178.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said this year’s budget included funds for the community survey and redesign of the playgrounds.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels discussed plans to renovate the play areas at One Solano Street and the Community Park, maintaining the Crocker Park Trail, monitoring weekend use of the Community Park, evaluating the condition of the current modular unit at Brisbane Elementary School, and looking at future uses for the Community Center building once the City Hall remodel project is completed.  He said he would like to evaluate the cost of replacing the existing Lipman School turf with artificial turf, and converting the storage area at the Teen Center for a better use.

CM Conway commented that reducing water usage by installing artificial turf could have an adverse effect on Brisbane’s water rates.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels acknowledged that possibility.  He offered to provide estimates of water use, maintenance, and up-front costs for artificial turf.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels reviewed and discussed departmental objectives for youth activities and sports.  He said the department plans to cut back on field trips to reduce transportation costs; he estimated that each bus excursion costs about $900.

CM Conway suggested contacting the Peninsula Congestion Relief Alliance for assistance with transportation for kids.  Councilmembers discussed other transportation options.  CM Conway noted an alternative might be to use public transportation with Caltrain or light rail to show kids how to use those systems.

CM Barnes recommended dropping some youth classes to offset new classes.  In measuring effectiveness, he suggested looking at the number of participants in after-school activities, summer camp, and winter camp.

CM Barnes asked what kinds of adult activities were suggested in the community survey.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said there were a number of new classes proposed that the staff will be considering.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels welcomed comments on senior activities, special events and communications, the Teen Center, and aquatics.

CM Conway recommended soliciting feedback and ideas from seniors about future activities.  He proposed providing a suggestion box at the Senior Center.

Mayor Waldo asked what accounted for the increase in total services and supplies shown on Page 192.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the department increased the budget for Concerts in the Park and allocated more for the tree-lighting event and holiday decorations.  He noted the PB&R Commission and a number of citizens recommended adding more lights and decorations at Community Park.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels drew attention to the objectives pertaining to the Youth Advisory Committee and the Teen Center.  He advised that participation in Teen Center activities has increased significantly since last year.

With respect to aquatics, Mayor Waldo asked if lanes are generally available during adult swim hours.  Recreation Supervisor Block responded that lanes are usually available.  He said people are getting used to the lap swim hours.  He noted that during crowded times, the staff encourages pool users to swim in circles instead of laps, and this helps reduce congestion.

CM Richardson commented that depreciation and indirect costs of the pool are not shown in the budget.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said ongoing operational costs and revenues from the pool were provided in a separate handout sheet.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels advised that the pool has a net cost of approximately $200,000, excluding indirect costs and depreciation.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger noted the one-year increase in small tools and supplies is due to the proposed purchase of an external defibrillator.

CM Conway observed that utility costs are increasing in spite of the solar heating system.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said overall PG&E costs are not increasing.  He said the utility line item includes heating the pool during the winter months.  CM Barnes asked the staff to provide more information on actual monthly savings from the solar heating system.

CM Bologoff commented that the staff seems to include many supervisorial and managerial titles and few front-line workers.  City Manager Holstine said most City supervisors help with day-to-day tasks as well as management.  CM Barnes added that much work is done by parent volunteers and kids who participate in recreational programs.

Councilmembers thanked Parks and Recreation Director Skeels and his staff for the presentation.

E. Community Development Department

Community Development Director Prince reviewed and discussed the Community Development Department’s objectives.  He said the staff will be busy completing the General Plan update, reviewing and refining the EIR for the Baylands Specific Plan, revising the Sierra Point guidelines, updating the City’s subdivision regulations, and processing land use development permits.  

CM Richardson noted the number of staff positions on Page 103 is different from the total on Page 104.  Community Development Director Prince said the Associate Planner position should be added to the chart, bringing the full-time total to 5.9.  He clarified that the number was correct, but the titles need to be changed.

CM Conway pointed out that the numbers on Page 71 were transposed.

Councilmembers thanked Community Development Director Prince for his presentation.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 9:55 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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